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CIRCLE OF GRACE

Raise your hands above your head and then bring
your outstretched arms slowly down.
Extend your arms
in front of you
and then behind you
embrace all of the space around you
then slowly
reach down to your feet,

Knowing that God is in this space with you.
This is your
Circle of Grace.

You are in it.

What would our world look like if we all lived believing and truly knowing that God is that close?
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CIRCLE OF GRACE
Safe Environment Program

Grade 9 L‘ﬁrmgﬁ Grade 12
”Rg.rpecﬁ;y Al God's Peop/e n

Dear Parent,

Out of concern for all God’s people and in response to the United States Conference of
Catholic Bishops” Charter for the Protection of Children and Young People, we have a
program for the safe environment education of children and young people supported
and mandated by

Dioceseleparchies will establish ‘safe environment’ programs. They will cooperate with
parents, civil authorities, educators, and community organizations to provide
education and training for children, youth, parents, ministers, educators, and others
about ways to make and maintain a safe environment for children. Dioceses/eparchies
will make clear to clergy and members of the community the standards of conduct for
clergy and other persons in positions of trust with regard to sexual abuse.

Article 12 — Charter for the Protection of Children and Young People

This program is called Circle of Grace. It is meant to supplement and be integrated
into the excellent programs and curricula for the formation of children and young
people in our schools and religious education programs. Circle of Grace aims to
equip our children and young people by arming them with essential knowledge and
skills grounded in the richness of our faith. This program helps children and young
people to understand their own (and other’s) dignity in mind, body, and spirit.

What is a Circle of Grace?

The Catholic Church teaches that God has created each of us as unique and special.
Genesis 1:27 tells us that we are created “male and female in God’s image” and that
God saw this as “very good.” In that goodness, we are meant to respect ourselves and
everyone else as persons created and loved by God.

Adults assist children and young people to recognize God'’s love by helping them to
understand that each of us lives and moves in a Circle of Grace. You can imagine your
own circle of grace by putting your arms above your head then circle down in front of
your body including side to side. This circle, front to back, holds who you are in your
body and through your senses. It holds your very essence in mind, heart, soul, and
sexuality.

Why is it important to help our children understand the Circle of Grace?

God intends our relationships in life to be experiences of divine love. Respectful,
nurturing, loving relationships increase our understanding of our own value and help
us to love others. It is never too early to help children and young people understand
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how very special they are and how relationships in life are called to be sacred.
Understanding this can help them to protect the special person they are and to be
respectful of others.

Adults, especially parents, as they strive to provide a safe and protective environment,
hold the responsibility to help children and young people understand and respect their
own dignity and that of others. A truly safe and protective environment is one where
children and young people recognize when they are safe or unsafe and know how to
bring their concerns, fears, and uncertainties to the trusted adults in their lives.

How is the Circle of Grace Program different from other protection programs?
According to research, one in four girls and one in seven boys will be sexually abused
by age eighteen.2 Many protection programs focus on “stranger danger”; however, up
to ninety percent (90%) of the time the perpetrator of abuse is known to the child or
young person such as a relative or family friend. Circle of Grace goes beyond just
protection by helping children and young people understand the sacredness of who
they are and how to seek help through their relationships with trusted adults.

What are the topics of the high school curriculum?

Grades 9-12 curriculum is formatted to be used in two ways. The traditional way, in
which the lessons are taught to the identified grade. The second way is to use the
Grades 9-11 alternate lessons for any grade or setting. We encourage you to have a
conversation with your youth about these important lessons below:

Grade 9 - Lesson 1: Communion of Saints,

Lesson 2: Mary and Joseph say “Yes”

Lesson 3: When the Circle is Broken

Lesson 4: Action PLAAN- How Safe are your relationships?
Grade 10 - Levels of Intimacy and Influence
Grade 11 - N.O.T.1.C.E.: When Boundaries Go Wrong

Grade 12 - Love and the Theology of the Body, How Healthy are your relationships?
**Lesson is only for seniors™

Alternate Lessons
1. What is your Motto?
2. A.C.T.1.O.N.: Steps Needed When Concerns Don’t Go Away
3. Modesty: A Thing of the Past or Not?
4. Tech Savvy or Tech Safe?
5. Circle of Grace Again... Really?
6. Human Trafficking: Modern Day Slavery

Please feel free to contact your school or parish office if you have questions or want
more information.

2 www.usccb.org or http://nccanch.acfhhs.gov
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Common Questions of Parents

1) How is this connected to the “Safe Environment” program?

Circle of Grace is the safe environment program for children/youth. The goal is to help children/youth
understand the sacredness of who they are and how to seek help when needed through their relationships
with trusted adults.

2) What information can this program give my child that they are not getting already?

The Circle of Grace Program reinforces in a peer setting that their faith community cares about their safety
and wants them to understand how to seek help if they feel unsafe for any reason. It will help them id entify
potentially unsafe situations and know how to handle them by seeking help from trusted adults.

3) You indicate that this program will provide them with “life skills”, what do you mean by this?

It reinforces that they are valued by God and others. It gives them information on boundaries and practical
directives of what to do if someone makes them feel uncomfortable when in their Circle of Grace. It is a good
foundation for healthy relationships that will help them throughout their lives.

4) Will this program be age appropriate?
Yes! The lessons were written with great attention to the stages of child development.

5) How can parents support what is being taught in the program?

Parents will receive parent letters as well as take home activities for several of the lessons to do with their
children. Talking with your children about the Circle of Grace at home will help your children to understand
the importance of the lessons and that the lessons apply everywhere, not just at school. Additionally, you
are your child’s most important teacher in the area of relationships. Much of what your child will learn and
later imitate about relationships comes from what they learn by your example. Creating an atmosphere
where they know that they can talk to you about anything provides a valuable safety net for your child
because they know they have you to turn to whenever they have a concern.

6) Is there accountability attached to this program implementation?
Yes! There will be an ongoing evaluation of the program to ensure its effectiveness and to incorporate any
suggestions that would improve the quality of the program.

7) Will there be resources (people and material) available if I have questions?
Yes! There will be a parent packet given to all parents that includes contact numbers.

8) Shouldn’t parents be the ones teaching their children about sexuality?

Absolutely! This is NOT a sex education program. Circle of Grace will provide children with a sound
understanding of their own value and of God'’s care and presence in their lives. It will also help them notice
the signals that tell them when they do not feel safe and how to talk to a trusted adult. All of this will be a
good foundation for healthy relationships. However, this is not a sexuality education program. Many
parents will appreciate that this program will provide a spiritual framework that will allow parent-child
communication about the value of all that they are, including their sexuality. Those conversations are most
effective between parent and child. There are grade specific Parents First newsletters to assist you in these
conversations.

9) Is this a mandatory program for my child?

The United States Catholic Conference of Bishops (USCCB) developed the Charter for Protection of Children
and Young People. Article 12 of this document states that each Diocese will have a safe environment
program for adults and children/youth. If you have questions or concermns about your child participating in
the Circle of Grace Program, please contact your Director of Religious Education, Principal, etc.
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Summary of the Key Concepts of “Circle of Grace”

God gives each of us a Circle of Grace (see below) where He is always "Present"

Raise your hands above your head, then bring your outstretched arms slowly down.
Extend your arms in front of you and then behind you embrace all of the space around you
slowly veach down to your feet.

Knowing that God is in this space with you. This is your Circle of Grace; you are in it.

God is "Present"” because He desires a relationship with us

* God is with us when we are happy and sad. God does not cause bad things to happen to us.
He loves us very much.

¢ God desires to help us when we are hurt, scared or confused (unsafe).

* Having faith may not take away all of life’s struggles. It is because of these struggles, God
promised to always “be present”; providing guidance and comfort in our time of need

God helps us know what belongs in our Circle of Grace

¢ Our feelings help us know about ourselves and the world around us.

* God helps us know what belongs in our Circle of Grace by allowing us to experience peace,
love or contentment when something or someone good comes into our Circle of Grace.

God helps us know what does not belong in our Circle of Grace

* God desires to help us when we are hurt, scared or confused (unsafe).

* The Holy Spirit prompts (alerts) us that something does not belong in our Circle of Grace by
giving us “a funny or uncomfortable feeling” that something is not safe. This feeling is there
because God wants us to be safe.

God helps us know when to ask for help from someone we trust

e God gives us people in our lives to help us when we are troubled or struggling with a
concern.

e God wants us to talk to trusted adults about our worries, concerns or uncomfortable
feelings so they can help us be safe and take the right action.
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Code of Conduct for Young People

I'understand that I am created by God and live in the love of the Father, Son, and Holy Spirit.
I'understand that God does not want or cause bad things to happen.

T'understand that God is with me even when I am hurting or sad.

I'understand the Circle of Grace that God gives me and others.

T understand that God is present in my Circle of Grace because He desires a relationship with me.
Tunderstand that I can help stamp out “bullying” by not being a silent bystander.

T'understand that speaking out and taking positive actions when bullying occurs, makes a difference.

Because of this understanding when I interact with someone, either in person or when using technology such as
texting and social networking, I will strive to:

¢ Have my actions be safe and show respect toward myself and others.
¢ Have my words and actions represent the truth.
¢ Identify and maintain appropriate and healthy boundaries and relationships.

o  Talk with my parents/trusted adult if I have concerns (bullying) or if there is a question that that any
boundary was violated.

Student Teacher

Parent Date
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Parenting and Sexuality

“The Basics”
Be attentive and respectful.

Your child is a precious child of God. Especially in the area of sexuality, you want your
children to appreciate that they are made in the image and likeness of God and that sexuality
is a gift. Your respect for them as you hold them, bathe them, care for them will teach them
better than words that their bodies are to be respected. They will learn of their value in your
care. When they are told about their Circle of Grace in religious education and/or school, it
helps them to believe that God is with them and for them because they have already
experienced your love and your care. They will grow up knowing that they are meant to
respect others and are to expect respect from others.

Teaching children about their bodies must happen in an age appropriate way. For
young children, the best guideline is to answer their questions as they arise. Try to always
connect sexuality and spirituality in simple, short ways. Include God in the answer to help
them recognize that sexuality is something special and created by God. For older children, it
may be necessary to initiate discussions. More about that below.

Know what you really believe and why.
If you don’t know what the Church teaches in regards to sexuality and why,
there are many great resources available.

Saint John Paul II's explanation of the Church’s teaching on sexuality, “Theology of
the Body,” is an excellent approach explaining the “Why’s” behind Catholic teaching in
regards to sexuality and our bodies. His work is a new way of conveying the Church’s
teaching on God’s design for male and female. Since the Church teachings are not
malleable, understanding the “Why’s” is a great motivator which encourages youth and
all faithful to strive to live a life in accord with Christ and His Church. This teaching
beautifully articulates how we are meant to be a total gift to another.

At the time that many of today’s parents were being formed in the faith regarding
our bodies and sexuality, the Church did not have the fullness of Pope John Paul’s
Theology of the Body. Unfortunately for many, sexuality was reduced to a bunch of
“rules.” This lack of knowledge has led many individuals down paths that they otherwise
would not choose for themselves today, and most likely not for their children. Even a
minimal grasp of St. John Paul’s Theology of the Body can assist in the inevitable
conversations you will have with your children on these matters.

It is vital that you think about what you really believe about the place of sexuality in
human life and why. Your own sexual history will considerably influence how you feel about
sexual expression. If you were sexually active outside of marriage, you may find it difficult to
tell your child to wait until marriage. If you waited until marriage, you may fear that your
child will find you woefully outdated. Or you may find you are much more able to explain
the benefits of waiting until marriage by talking about how that strengthened your own
marriage.
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Anticipate how you will respond if your child asks what you did. Whether or not you
answer the question directly depends on you. Some parents who were sexually active before
marriage decide at some point, usually when the child is older, to tell the truth. However, if
you fear that telling them will not be helpful to them or your relationship with them, it is not
necessary to reveal your own history. It is important that you consider how your answer will
impact future communication with your child. Be as honest as you can, not only about your
actions but also about your feelings, then and now, as well as about the consequences in your
own life and relationships. Children are naturally curious about Mom and Dad and how they
handled things.

Carefully consider how you will explain to your child why sex belongs in marriage. It
is not enough to just say that it does. In advance, make a list of reasons why you believe sex
belongs in marriage. Helping your children understand why will help them to make this
value their own. Think about how you will react to questions about not only where babies
come from but questions about oral sex, masturbation, family members who are not married
and have children, and many other issues that will arise. These questions are not just
possibilities — they are questions every child should talk about at some time with their
parent(s). If you ignore their initial questions, you may not get another chance. They will
sense your discomfort and go other places with their questions.

Talk often but not necessarily long.

When something related to sexuality comes up in a conversation, respond
appropriately but do not take every opportunity to preach or lecture. If you do, your child
will soon “tune” you out. Frequent matter of fact responses that state your values with
sensitivity to what they are concerned about will be sufficient.

Know their world.

Pay attention to the environment your children live in. Watch television with them. If
they have access to the internet, take an interest in what they enjoy. Given the many
sexualized messages in media, you will find many opportunities to engage your children in
conversation. Listen to their music with them and talk with them about what they enjoy.
When you are in the car, allow them to tune the radio and just listen. Ask them to explain
songs to you, objectionable ones or wonderful ones. Something about talking to Mom or Dad
about the music often teaches young people a great deal. It gives them a chance to talk about
what they believe and it gives you a chance to hear it. Resist the impulse to launch into a
lecture. Ask open-ended questions like:

What do you like about this song/movie/video?

Tell me the story of the song.

What do you think of the message of the song/movie/video?

How do you think that song makes women/men feel?
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Take time when they want to talk.

Children often ask questions or make comments at very inopportune times. If you are
in a public place, tell your child you will talk later when you are alone — and do so at the
earliest opportunity. If you are not in a public place, make it a priority to respond as soon as
possible, preferably when they ask, because that is when they are most interested in your
answer. If you feel you don’t know how to answer, explain what you know and assure them
you will think more about it and talk more later. And do it! If you fail to come back and fully
respond, they will think you are uncomfortable and will be less likely to ask you again.

Take time to celebrate transitions with special times spent together. Growing up with
the accompanying body changes is usually a time of uncertainty and confusion for children.
Having a celebration says, “This is a good and wonderful thing.” Be honest about your own
struggles, fears, and discomforts when you were going through the same transitions. Children
usually like to know what it was like for you to go through the same things.

“To maintain a joyful family
requires much from both the
parents and the children.
Fach member of the family
has to become, in a special way,
the servant of the others.”
Pope John Paul II
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Use correct terminology even when it makes you a little uncomfortable.

Sometimes, your parents may not have used correct terminology and therefore using it
is uncomfortable for you. Break the cycle by using the appropriate language that is correct
and respectful of the body as created by God. Remember that God created all the amazing
parts of your beautiful child and they are simply learning about God’s creation. This teaches
them to respectfully name their body and gives you an opportunity to teach them about
respecting their Circle of Grace. Be sure you explain any terms that are unclear. If you show
discomfort, you are sending them a negative message about their bodies that will not lead
them to respect and reverence themselves and others.

What is the real question?

Sometimes children ask a question to “test the water”. But there is a bigger question
they really want to know about that they either are hesitant to ask or cannot figure out how to
say. Gently listening and drawing them into a conversation is important. Respond to what
they ask, always watching for clues that they need more information or reassurance. They
need to know that it is OK to ask you anything. You should be their “expert” even if you
don’t feel like one. Otherwise, they will look for their answers someplace else.

Talk about risk behaviors.

Don’t wait too long to discuss risk behaviors like sexually transmitted diseases, broken
hearts, pregnancy, and the myriad consequences that result from early sexual activity. Many
parents are unaware how very early children are learning about sexuality from their peers and
the media. But much of their information is inaccurate and certainly not value-based. Talking
with your child about these things will not make them more likely to be sexually active. In
fact, studies show that children whose parents talk openly with them and communicate their
values are less likely to be sexually active.

Tell stories.

Recounting stories is a good way to communicate. Use the stories of friends,
acquaintances, a story from the news, even your own, if you are comfortable doing so. You
can change the details and names if you are concerned about them knowing who it is. A good
story communicates in very effective ways. And we all remember stories. Resist too much
explanation after you have talked about the values you are trying to communicate. In your
own life, you have been touched often by others who have suffered by their sexual choices.
Helping your children to understand that sex outside of marriage can result in painful
consequences is important.

Talk about humans.

When you talk about human sexuality, talk about human beings. As obvious as this
may seem, countless stories exist about parents who tried to explain the “birds and the bees”
by talking about birds and bees. Children need to learn about their bodies and those of the
opposite sex by talking with you about human bodies. When correct language is used, you are
honoring yourselves and your bodies as created by God. Of course, all such conversations
must happen in the context of the child’s age and level of understanding. However, consider
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that children often have access to information about sexuality long before you did at their
same age.

Create a trusting relationship

Children and teens need appropriate limits and boundaries. These help them to know
they are cared for. It is appropriate to know where your child is and to expect that they
communicate with you if plans change. They should be faithful to the time they agreed to
return and open and honest about their activities.

Discuss together why you are establishing the limit, rule, etc. Always make their safety
and well-being the true priority and communicate that to them. Help them to see that limits
will help them remember who they are and that they are loved.

As children grow, the respect between parent and child must also grow. Balancing
appropriate boundaries and trust is not simple. However, if children feel they are not trusted,
they will not be trustworthy. Asking detailed questions of an adolescent after every outing
says, “I'm not sure I trust you so I have to check up on you.” That is not to say that an
interested inquiry like “Was the movie good?” is inappropriate. Children should know that
their parents care about them and their activities. But interrogation on a regular basis does not
lead to an increase in the trust in the relationship. Tell your children that the trust between
you is very special and that you hope they appreciate that too.

If your child violates your trust, do not hesitate to let him/her know that you are very
disappointed and that it will take some time to rebuild that trust. Additional boundaries (a
more restrictive curfew, greater supervision, or other rules) may be appropriate until you are
again confident that he/she can be trusted. This is all part of helping children understand that
trust in relationships is fragile and important. It will help to prepare them to value trust in
adulthood.

Respect your child’s desire for some privacy, especially as they get older. That does not
mean that you never go in their room, put their clothes away, or look in a drawer for a
something. What this means is you do not intentionally “snoop” around. You do not
routinely rummage through drawers, closets, etc. You demonstrate trust, treating them as you
would have liked to be treated at their age. It is important for your child to understand that
you will check all their technical devices, phones and accounts to make sure they are safe.

Connect sexuality and spirituality.

Grow in your own understanding of the relationship between sexuality and
spirituality. Help your children to understand sexuality is a basic component of personality in
and through which each of us relates to God, self, and others. It is a wonderful gift of God
which enables each of us, through our bodies, to lovingly and respectfully care for one
another. As your children grow in appreciation of and respect for their bodies and the bodies
of others, help them to understand why sexual activity belongs in marriage. Help them to see
that waiting until marriage will lead to self-respect, commitment, and intimacy — not to
mention a better sexual relationship in marriage.
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Tell the truth.

Always tell the truth. Don’t exaggerate to frighten them into or away from certain
behaviors. If you are unsure how much to say, particularly to a very young child, respond to
only the question they have asked. If they want more information and you have taken time to
honestly respond, they will continue to ask about what they really want to know. On the
other hand, by keeping your first response simple, you may have satisfied their curiosity for
now and they may later — days, months, or years — return for more information.

Do not hesitate to honestly explain the consequences of sex outside of marriage. While
very young children may not need detailed information, certainly by junior high, young
people need to hear from their parents about the negative consequences of pre-marital sexual
activity. Do not expect that they are receiving accurate information elsewhere about sexually
transmitted disease, emotional harm, and pregnancy. Educate yourself and them. Their
future happiness and choices depend on it.

Copyright © 2006 Archdiocese of Omaha, 3218 N. 60t Street, Omaha, NE 68104 “

Theology of the Body Resources

Introduction

ht_tps:[[www.youtube.com[watch?v=MngNya6A0c
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=dFw1VjuQvDI

“Freedom of the Gift,” by Anastasia Northrop (Our Father’s Will Communications)
Theology of the body basics

“Theology of the Body Made Simple,” by Father Anthony Percy

“Theology of the Body for Beginners, Revised Edition,” by Christopher West

“Men, Women and the Mystery of Love: Practical Insights from John Paul II's “Love and
Responsibility,”

“Body and Gift,” by Sam Torode

“God’s Plan For You: Life, Love, Marriage and Sex (The Theology of the Body for Young
People),” by David Hajduk

“Theology of His Body and Theology of Her Body” (Teens), by Jason Evert

Going Deeper

“Theology of the Body Explained,” by Christopher West

“Crossing the Threshold of Love: A New Vision of Marriage,” by Mary Shivanandan
“Discovering the Feminine Genius: Every Woman's Journey,” by Katrina Zeno

“The Christian Meaning of Human Sexuality,” by Father Paul Quay

“Pope John Paul II's Theology of the Body: What It Means, Why it Matters,” by Father
Richard Hogan
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Looking to go deeper into the philosophical, theological, psychological and
cultural roots and ramifications of the theology of the body? Then check out

these top-notch scholars and speakers as well.

Father Brian Bransfield, executive director of the U.S. Conference of Catholic Bishops
Secretariat for Evangelization and Catechesis;

Mary Beth Bonacci, author, speaker and founder of Real Love;

Philip Mango, psychotherapist and president of St. Michael’s Institute for Human
Sciences;

Gregory Popcak, Catholic counselor and founder of the Pastoral Solutions Institute;
Janet Smith, author and Father Michael J. McGivney Chair in Life Ethics, Sacred Heart
Major Seminary, Detroit;

Edward Sri, author and professor at the Augustine Institute in Denver;

Michael Waldstein, Max Seckler professor of theology at Ave Maria University and
translator of the definitive edition of Pope John Paul II's theology of the body, “Man and
Woman He Created Them.”

The Archdiocese of Omaha is grateful to the Diocese of Duluth’s
contribution in the update of this parent information!
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Summary of the Key Concepts of “Circle of Grace”

e ¢

God gives each of us a Circle of Grace (see below) where He is always “Present”:

Raise your hands above your head, then bring your outstretched arms slowly down.
Extend your arms in front of you and then behind you embrace all of the space around you
slowly reach down to your feet.

Knowing that God is in this space with you. This is your Circle of Grace; you are in it.

God is “Present” because He desires a relationship with us.

* God is with us when we are happy and sad. God does not cause bad things to happen to us. He
loves us very much.

¢ God desires to help us when we are hurt, scared or confused (unsafe).

e Having faith may not take away all of life’s struggles. It is because of these struggles, God promised
to always “be present”; providing guidance and comfort in our time of need.

God helps us know what belongs in our Circle of Grace

e Our feelings help us know about ourselves and the world around us.
¢ God helps us know what belongs in our Circle of Grace by experiencing peace, love or contentment
when something or someone good comes into our Circle of Grace.

God helps us know what does not belong in our Circle of Grace

¢ God desires to help us when we are hurt, scared or confused (unsafe).
»  The Holy Spirit prompts (alerts) us that something does not belong in our Circle of Grace by giving us
“a funny or uncomfortable feeling” that something is not safe. This feeling is there because God

wants us to be safe.

God helps us know when to ask for help from someone we trust.
¢ God gives us people in our lives to help us
¢ God wants us to talk to trusted grownups about our worries, concerns or “funny/ uncomfortable
feelings” so they can help us be safe.
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Children are the living letters
we send into a time
we Will never see...

Neal Postman

Touch that makes a child feel uncomfortable needs to be disclosed to a
trusted adult. When someone touches a child in private areas, shows them
sexual pictures, uses sexual language, or asks a child to touch them in private
areas of their body - it is a violation against the child. Suspected child abuse
always needs to be reported to the authorities.

Developmental Dimensions and Stages
We have learned over the past several decades about how we develop. Human beings are
complex, multi-dimensional creatures. Each person has his or her own unique journey
toward God. There are six dimensions of development that are identifiable and seem to
be reflected in some way in all of us.
e Physical: Who we are as gendered persons.
e Cognitive: Our beliefs, knowledge, and perceptions.
¢ Emotional: Our feelings and how those feelings affect our relationships.
Social: How we relate to others and our capacity to share ourselves.
Moral: What we value and how we make decisions based on our beliefs.
Spiritual: Recognizing and acknowledging the presence of God in our
relationships.
Psychosexual development is our personal journey toward integration as embodied
human persons. It is a process of growth that embraces all aspects of our human reality.
There are five stages used to describe our journey:
e Infancy: Children learn about their world primarily through touch.
e Toddler: Children are totally delighted in their bodies and begin to recognize
gender differences.
e Pre-school to Puberty: Children develop gender identity and a sense of privacy.
e Adolescence: Adolescents explore who they are in and through relationships as
their bodies mature toward adulthood.
e Adulthood: Adults integrate self-knowledge, empathy, sensitivity, trust equality,
spontaneity, and appropriate self-disclosure into their lives.

e @

“Being in the image of God, the human individual possesses the dignity of

a person, who is not just something, but someone.”
Catechism of the Catholic Church, Second Edition, 1897
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Tips for Parents

Even “Nice” People Sometimes Do Mean Things.

Abusers are experts at looking friendly, nice, safe, kind, generous, and loving. A child is
vulnerable when the other person has more: age (older), size (bigger), knowledge,
resources, status, and/or power.

REMEMBER: Up to 30% of abusers/offenders are under the age of 18.

Abusers use manipulative behaviors to gain control: flattery, bribery, jealousy,
intimidation, and anger. Abusers manipulate parents along with children.

Pay Close Attention To Who Is Around Your Children.

Parents should know where their children are and whom they are with. Children should
know how to contact their parents. Use the buddy system: Take a buddy or don’t go.
Refuse to leave your children with someone you don’t trust. No job or event is worth your
child’s safety.

Listen To What Your Children Say.

Encourage communication by taking seriously what your children say. Increase your
child’s vocabulary by helping them name feelings. Back up your child’s right to say
“NO.”

Role Play: A child who never says “no” to a parent will never say “no” to another adult.
Give children permission to yell for help.

Take A Second Look At Potential Danger.

Be cautious on the internet, experts recommend computer use be monitored regularly. Be
selective when sharing personal information: including last name, telephone numbers,
contact information, schools, activity schedules and occasions when someone is home
alone. Talk about worse case scenarios and possible solutions to uncomfortable situations.
Don’t follow anyone who takes your bicycle, book bag or purse — report theft instead.
Watch out for children who are alone often.

Trust Your Instincts.

Listen to your gut feelings, if you have doubts listen to them. Your body sometimes
knows what your head hasn’t yet figured out.

Recognize Change in Your Child’s Behavior.

Change in behavior is a signal of change in your child’s life. Tell your children: “I will
always love you.”

Model Healthy Boundaries and Limit-Setting Behavior.

Be a good example.
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Resources for Leaders and Parents

Websites
National Clearinghouse on Child Abuse and Neglect, 800-FYI-3366 http://nccanch.acf.hhs.gov

United States Catholic Conference of Bishops:
Office of Child and Youth Protection www.usccb.org/ocyp/index.shtml
Technology Safety Through the Eyes of Faith, www.faithandsafety.org

NetSmartzKids.org

ProtectKids.com: Protecting Children in Cyberspace www.ProtectKids.com

www.archomaha.org , (Safe Environment/ P.A.T.H. (Anti-Pornography) resouces

Scripture Text
New American Bible with Revised New Testament and Revised Psalms © 1991, 1986, 1970, Confraternity of
Christian Doctrine, Washington, D.C.

App

Life Teen app “Victory” helps teens be accountable regarding viewing pornography

Books

The Theology of the Body: Human Love in the Divine Plan, John Paul II, Pauline Books and Media, 1997.
Unmasking Sexual Con Games, 3rd Edition, Kathleen M. McGee and Laura |. Buddenberg, Boys Town Press,
2003.

Church Documents
The Truth and Meaning of Human Sexuality: Guidelines for Education within the Family, Pontifical Council for
the Family, 1996.

Promise to Protect — Pledge to Heal: Charter for the Protection of Children and Young People, United States
Conference of Catholic Bishops, 2011.

USCCB “Create in Me a Clean Heart” document and pamphlets
Consultation

» Safe Environment Coordinator:

>

Other
> Boys Town National Hotline 800-448-3000
» State Child Protective Service
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